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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




March 26, 2013
Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, and Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire.  

The meeting was called to order at 9:01 a.m.
YEAR END FINANCIALS

Mr. Kelly introduced Mr. Goulet of Goulet, Salvidio & Associates, P.C., Worcester, Massachusetts.  Mr. Goulet distributed the Groton Electric Light Department Financial Statements for December 31, 2012 and 2011.  He reviewed key points in the Financial Statements and explained a few changes since last year. 

For 2012, the Light Department had a net income of $520,605 or 6.4% of the value of our net plant, compared to a net income of $437,611 in 2011. 

Mr. Goulet distributed and discussed the Statement on Auditing Standards (SAS) 115 report, which is an accounting standard designed to look at internal control deficiencies.  He mentioned that there were no new recommendations at the end of 2012 which is positive.
He noted that GELD’s financial picture is healthy, GELD has reasonable net income, and everything appears to be in line.
The DPU report was also distributed.  The commissioners were asked to sign the final copy of the report and it will be submitted to the DPU by the accountants.

MANAGEMENT OF OPEB TRUST

Mr. Kelly explained that the Other Post Employment Benefits (OPEB) Trust was set up by MMWEC, and GELD was the first to join and contribute to the trust.  It had only been making minimal interest for some time while MMWEC recruited more utilities to join and contribute into the Trust.  Once it reached $500,000 (which occurred in October 2012), the fund has been managed under the trust guidelines by MMWEC and has made 2.7% interest in the last four months.


Mr. Kelly explained that we should fund an additional $453k into the trust – it’s not mandated, but he believes we should fund the liability.  However, he wanted to know how the Board would like to fund the account and at what intervals and/or percentages.  

There were questions about how the liability is calculated and Mr. Goulet explained that an actuary study is done every two to three years and they calculate the liability for the health costs for town employees after they retire.
The Board agreed that a deposit should be made but were not sure what percentage at this time.  Mr. Christie asked for a recommendation from Mr. Kelly regarding OPEB deposits for this year and subsequent years.  Mr. Kelly stated that for this year he would recommend funding half of the deficiency now and half after the building is complete because there is some uncertainty with building in regards to contingencies, etc. and he would recommend meeting the annual liability obligations thereafter.
Accountant Goulet recommended making monthly deposits.

After some more discussion, it was agreed that Mr. Kelly will gather additional information and make a recommendation for future year funding for the OPEB Trust at the next meeting.

MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF FEBRUARY 11, 2013.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report.  There were several call-outs and four outages since the last meeting.  

34 new poles were installed since the last meeting.  A total of 65 poles have been installed year to date.

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GIS system improvements to the infrastructure.  The linemen are upsizing transformers based on adding together each customer’s individual peak.
Cash on hand is solid although January and February power costs were high.

KWh sales for February were up 5.4% so year-to-date sales are up 4.0% for 2013.  

The number of Dig Safes remains steady – there were 36 Dig Safes last month.

Mr. Kelly informed the Board that we mailed 380 fewer bills in February due to customers opting for online bill processing through our new vendor.  This saved money in postage and printing supplies.

The new bucket truck is scheduled to be delivered in late April, early May.
Mr. Kelly originally thought the 2012 net income would come in about 5.5%, but the auditors added the fourth quarter renewable energy credits (RECs) that will be  received from the Berkshire Wind Project (even though the money has not been transferred yet) which was the primary reason the net income increased to 6.4%.  A spreadsheet of the past six years of Revenue, Net Income and Net Plant Value was distributed for reference.
TAX EXEMPT FINANCING

Mr. Kelly distributed a document that was titled “a resolution in support of the preservation of tax-exempt financing” for the Board to review.  He explained that many of the Light Departments are adopting this policy that is being submitted to the lobbyists which include the American Public Power Association (APPA), Municipal Electric Association of Massachusetts (MEAM) and Northeast Public Power Association (NEPPA).  The overall purpose is to oppose any change to tax-exempt financing at the municipal level.

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO APPROVE AND ADOPT “A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF THE PRESERVATION OF TAX-EXEMPT FINANCING” AS SUBMITTED AT THE MARCH 26, 2013 BOARD MEETING. 

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

PILOT

Mr. Kelly distributed a letter from the Town Acting Treasurer-Collector, requesting an anticipated payment in lieu of taxes of $50,000.

Mr. Lindemer had attended a Board of Selectmen’s meeting where they were discussing the technology needs of the Groton Dunstable Regional School District.  He provided background on what the schools are looking for and noted that the dollars needed were large enough that it could require an override and it would most likely cost taxpayers more on their tax bills for the next 10 – 20 years.  He asked the other Board members what they thought of giving a technology grant to the school district.  
There was much discussion on the topic and the Board decided to continue the PILOT discussion at the next scheduled board meeting.

SALARY/BENEFITS

Mr. Kelly distributed the salary and productivity comparison of the group of utilities that we historically compare our wages to.  He gave a quick overview of some of the productivity matrixes and noted how they have changed over the years.  He explained that the other systems receive the comparison each year and have been increasing their productivity numbers in comparison to GELD.  He also noted that a few of the systems that we compare ourselves to are not replacing employees as they retire or leave.  

Mr. Kelly asked the Board if they had any questions or needed additional information.  They agreed they did not need additional information, so it was decided to continue the salary/benefits discussion at the next scheduled board meeting.

OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
Mr. Kelly discussed the need for professional engineering services and distributed a proposal from a potential architect that could oversee the construction of the new office and garage facility.  Ms. Lemire will solicit professional engineering services from other Engineering/Architect firms.  A Project Schedule for Groton Electric’s new office and garage facility was distributed.
One of the outstanding decisions is the exhaust system for the garages.  Mr. Kelly didn’t feel GELD would need to spend the extra money on the exhaust system since we don’t use one now and since the linemen would have to make a deliberate act to connect and disconnect the system from the trucks.  Also, the building design includes a system to exchange the air in the garage with outside air if a certain CO2 level is reached.  The additional cost of the exhaust system is about $45k.  The Commissioners agreed the expense would be prudent considering safety and liability issues.

Another pending decision is if the new office and garage facility should be LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design) certified.  Mr. Kelly explained that the new facility can be energy efficient and LEED “certifiable” at no additional cost since that is the standard the facilities are being designed to already or we can go through the LEED certification process at a substantial cost.  Mr. Kelly then discussed the cost of taking the designs from LEED “certifiable” to the LEED “silver” level.  After some discussion, the Board agreed that the LEED “certifiable” level was an adequate design standard, and GELD would not pursue LEED certification.
TREND ANALYSIS
This topic was continued until the next scheduled board meeting.
SOLAR UPDATE

This topic was continued until the next scheduled board meeting.
POWER SUPPLY
OPEN POSITION

Mr. Kelly distributed GELD’s On Peak Power Position for November 2012 through January 2015, the Market Outlook for power prices as well as natural gas pricing and storage supply for Monday March 25, 2013.  He also included the Market Outlook on power prices from one year ago on March 26, 2012.  He wanted to show how the prices have spiked from one year ago primarily due to transmission issues. He noted that we are still in good shape for 2013 and he made no recommendations at this time.  The Board agreed with Mr. Kelly’s recommendation and will continue to monitor the power supply environment and GELD’s open position.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
Ms. Lemire took pictures of the commissioners for the 2012 Annual Report.
It was agreed that an additional meeting would be required to finish up on the agenda items. Mr. Kelly will check availability for the end of the week.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 11:20 a.m.






Respectfully submitted,







Tammi Lemire







      Executive Assistant 
